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Annamarie Jagose in her 1996 book Queer Theory suggests that  “(q)ueer is a product of specific cultural and theoretical pressures which increasingly structured debates (both within and outside the academy) about questions of lesbian and gay identity.  Perhaps most significant in this regard has been the problematising by post-structuralism of gay liberationist and lesbian feminist understandings of identity and the operations of power.” (p.76)  

To provide services and support to first year students who identify as queer, is not a straightforward matter: to spell out the various gender identities can lead to a tortuous and hilarious catalogue of sexual variance, while to elide all such categories under the term “queer” can lead some, especially lesbians and bisexual women, to suspect the reintroduction under another banner of the 1850 Act of Parliament “passed in Britain…by an all-male House: (which) decreed that man should be the standard form and that by law it would encompass woman.” (Spender, 1995, p.19)

Jagose quotes David Herkt (1995) as arguing that “the Gay identity is observably a philosphically conservative construct” (1996, p.76); however, much more conservative, in the experience of the presenter, is the simple exclusion and consequent invisibilisation of these students and their often pressing concerns and interests.

The university of which the presenter has been a part for over ten years, aims to be a safe and supportive place to celebrate all students and staff – and this includes lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) communities.  To make sure this happens, two networks are maintained at AUT and are supported by the university: the staff network is funded to enable it to meet and set up activities that will encourage LGBT staff members to participate fully in the life of the institution, while two students are paid $3,000 each to work for the university, coordinating the student network which has a special mission to contact first year students and therefore participates actively in orientation activities. 

The Student Network identifies as part of the larger Uni-Q network which functions throughout NZ tertiary institutions..  A small student common room. known as the Rainbow Room, is provided and the University-wide Campus Life programme includes a week of events known as “Pride Week” in its annual cycle of events.  The most recent activity has been the setting up of a website, outataut.info which will facilitate communication and networking among students while enabling them to maintain privacy and confidentiality if they need to.  It is envisaged that this will be of particular value to new and prospective LGBT students as they embark on their university studies.

Questions to be addressed in this forum session include:

· How comfortable do staff feel at your institution to be out as LGBT?

· What indications have first-year LGBT students given you concerning services and facilities which they would particularly appreciate?

· What are some LGBT concerns in your institution, thinking of processes, culture, curriculum?

An illustrated forum session will be led and issues and themes drawn out from the participants, leading to suggestions for further research and discussion at future conferences.
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